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Chapter by the 
Numbers

68: Number of active 
brothers

18: Number of Fall 2008 
pledges

24: Number of Spring 2009 
pledges

20+ Target number of Fall 
2009 pledges

Alumni Officers

President
Paul Glenn ’73 

Treasurer
Chris Rice ’94 

Board Members

David Corn ’98 

Chip Hagan ’70 

Bob Kluttz ’97 

Robert Poitras ’94 

Rob Ragsdale ’97 

Clem Wright ’52 

Michael Zimmerman ’75 

Tee Baur ’68 

Berny Gray ’72 

Rick Hopkins ’91

In stark contrast to the global economy and 
ongoing political differences in our country, 
your DKE House is performing magnificently. 
Outgoing President Nat Kluttz ’09 handed the 
reins to Courtland Smith ’11 as of January 
1, 2009. All of our sincere thanks should go 
to Nat as he truly did an outstanding job as 
president, including a few record rushes and a 
vast improvement in the DKE house’s financial 
condition! Many thanks should also go to Chris 
Harris ’95 and the DKE alumni board as well.

 I look forward to working with Courtland 
in the coming year. We have already had a 
meeting with Jenny Levering, assistant dean of 
the Office of Fraternity and Sorority Affairs, in 
February. We received an excellent report from 
Dean Levering and she commended the active 
chapter for its efforts. Courtland also outlined a 
number of initiatives for the Dean related to the 
chapter’s goals in academic achievement (GPA), 
new member program initiatives, community 
service programs, etc. His presentation was 
most impressive.   

    As you read this letter, we will have played 
the annual Si Sitterson Golf Tournament on 
Friday, March 27th. This year should be bigger 
and better than ever in that DKE is co-hosting 
the event with Phi Delta Theta.The fundraising 
goal is $25,000 which will benefit the American 
Society of Suicidology and the Eve Carson 
Memorial Fund. We will keep you posted on 
how it went with this ambitious goal!

 We will also have had the semiannual meet-
ing of the alumni board on Saturday, March 28 
following the golf tournament. New undergradu-
ate officers Courtland Smith, Cameron Dudley 
(Vice President), Patrick Fleming (Treasurer), 
Marshal McNair and Billy Armfield 
(Philanthropy co-chairs) will be involved at this 
meeting with the board. Of course, Meg Miller 
(House Manager, Chief Bottle Washer, Jack of all 
Trades) will be there as well. I, along with other 
board members, stay in frequent contact with 
Meg and I must say that she is a tremendous 
asset and guide for all of us.

 Note to all alumni: If any of you have any 
composites from the ’40s through the ’90s, 
please contact me at 800-759-6500 or  
paul.glenn@wachoviasec.com; or Courtland at 
832-754-8729 or csmithb@email.unc.edu. We 
are very interested in having these composites 
for our archives/library.

 Also, PLEASE remember the Annual 
Fund and the Eddie Caldwell Fund in your 
giving plans. These contributions are MOST 
important in preserving the great heritage of 
your DKE House-in any amount!

 As always, if we can answer any questions 
or any concerns, don’t hesitate contacting me or 
Courtland. Your DKE house is in great shape 
and we all want to keep it that way! 

“If any of you have any composites 
from the ’40s through the ’90s, 

[please send them to us]. We are 
very interested in having these 

composites for our archives/library.”

DKE House is in Excellent Shape
Chapter President Transition from Nat Kluttz ’09 to  

Courtland Smith ’11 is Very Smooth
By Paul B. Glenn ’73; President, Beta of DKE, Inc.
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Rush 
Recommendations

If you know of any incoming 
freshmen or current UNC 
students who would make 
excellent additions to our 
chapter, please send their 
names, contact information 
and your relationship to 
them to Courtland Smith at 
csmithb@email.unc.edu 
or Paul Glenn at  
paul.glenn@wachoviasec.com.

What’s My Member ID?

You can find your Member ID for 
first time login at  
www.dkeunc.com above your 
name and address on the mailing 
panel of this newsletter.

ON THE WEB
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On November 4, 2008, Chip Hagan ’70 
and his three children anxiously watched as 
his wife, Kay, went on to defeat the current 
Senator of North Carolina, Elizabeth Dole. 
Many people had doubted her efforts to 
take the Senate seat away from Dole, but 
Kay prevailed with the help of her team, her 

children, Jeanette, Tilden and Carrie, and 
most importantly, her husband.

 Chip met Kay while both were attending 
law school at Wake Forest University. After 
working for NCNB and helping people plan for 
their loved ones’ long term security and care, she 
decided to leave after their first child was born to 
commit to being a full-time mother.

 She continued to stay active in the 
community, leading Girl Scout groups, 
teaching Sunday school classes, and helping 
out at the Moses Cone Hospital. She then 
went on to become the Guilford County 
manager for Governor Hunt’s 1992 and 
1996 gubernatorial campaigns. She also won 
the 1998 Senate seat for the 32nd district, 
representing Greensboro. 

 She then went on to prepare her campaign 
for 2008, in which she upset three other Senate 
hopefuls to take the Democratic nomination 

and subsequently the Senate seat right out of 
Dole’s hands.

 Her win was named one of the biggest 
upsets in the 2008 election cycle, with some 
commentators calling her campaign the best 
run that year.

 And in her first speech made after winning 
the 2008 election, Kay had this to say about 
Chip, for helping her achieve her goal every step 
of the way: “And of course to my husband Chip, 
the best husband any woman could ask for. No 
one has been a bigger supporter, a bigger cheer-
leader or a better partner in this journey. I could 
not have done any of this without his humor, 
his perspective and his love. And I’ve said it 
countless times over the last year, but Chip made 
the difference in this election. It’s nice to have a 
husband that can vote for you!”

 Read more of Kay’s story at  
www.kayhagan.com.

Thank you to Henry Wilson ’54 for submitting 
the following letter, which he sent to his high 
school after the untimely death of Col. Thomas 
M. Stokes ’54, Henry’s pledge brother at the 
DKE house. The two had previously been 
classmates at St. Andrews School in Middletown, 
DE. Henry hopes that any brothers who knew 
Tom will appreciate this remembrance.

Tom arrived at SAS in the fourth form after 
I had been there a year, and as time went on, 
we became good friends playing six man JV 
and varsity football together. In the spring, he 
played tennis but really showed his stuff on 
the wrestling. So, he was a three letter man of 
great ability and courage.

 Around SAS graduation, my father, a 
UNC graduate, drove Tom, Mort Clark 
and I down to Chapel Hill to look the place 
over and Tom and I were later accepted and 
matriculated in the fall of 1950. Mort, a 
Virginia boy all the way, went to UVA.

 Tom and I, along with our SAS classmate 
Jack (“Country Boy”) Keller, lived together in 

a rooming house on the edge of town during 
our freshman year while we learned about 
college life, adult beverages and the like. Tom 
also went out for the wrestling team. The 
two of us joined DKE and basically had a 
wonderful four years. Again, I do not recall 
Tom losing any matches, certainly not in his 
last two years. I vividly remember one match 
against an all-conference hotshot from Duke. 
The whole fraternity piled into cars and went 
to Durham to support our boy against this 
really cocky Dukie. When they “tied up,” I 
thought we were watching a boxing match 
and I’ll bet their ears rang for a long time. 
Short story, a tough match but Tommy-boy 
whipped that guy decisively. I can’t remember 
whether he pinned him or not. 

 We did not keep in touch much after 
college. We had been NROTC students 
and I spent my two years of active duty on 
a destroyer escort but true to his toughness, 
tom went into the Marines and had quite a 
career. I saw him once or twice a good many 
years after college and I said to him, “you 

must have seen some scary stuff.” He replied, 
“no big deal.” Well, his obit, along with many 
other medals, states that he won the silver 
star and the bronze star for bravery in combat 
during 13 months. in Vietnam. i think this 
tells us what kind of man Tommy Stokes was.

In Memory
Henry Wilson ’54 Remembers a Lifelong DKE Friend, Tom Stokes ’54

Wife of Chip Hagan ’70 Wins Senate Seat in One of the Biggest Upsets of the 2008 
Election Cycle

Kay Hagan Defeated Elizabeth Dole for 2008 Senate Seat

ALUMNI IN THE NEWS

Kay with her husband Chip ’70 and 
children Jeanette, Tilden and Carrie. Photo 

from www.kayhagan.com.

Since publication of our last 
newsletter we have learned 

of the deaths of the following 
brothers:

J. Memband ’36
Hugh Morton ‘43 
William Lord ’45
John Blades ’47 

Joseph Miller II ’47 
Martin Carmichael ’49 

Thomas Dunlop ’56 
Charles Horner ’91

IN MEMORY
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Beta of DKE Legacy Circle 
($1,000+)
Bernard Gray  1972

Founders Club 
($500-$999.99)
David L. Ward Jr.  1957
Surry P. Roberts M.D.  1962
Walter E. Hussman Jr.  1968
William J. Tyne Jr.  1970
Paul B. Glenn  1973

Crimson, Blue & Gold Club 
($250-$499.99)
Robert E Mason III  1956
Henry W. Morgan  1965
Charles Oliver II  1965
John S. Edgerton  1966
A. Alexander Shuford  1966
Nelson Schwab III  1967
Bronson Van Wyck  1967
Edward “Tee” T. Baur  1968
Charles T. Hagan III  1970
Eric C. Fast  1971
John E. Hine  1971
E. Vernon Ferrell Glenn  1972
John R. Wickham  1984

Robert Alan Jones Jr.  2000

1844 Society 
($184.40)
William M. Bass  1949
Stephen C. Owen Jr.  1956
Zebulon Weaver III  1957
Douglas R. Evans  1967
Hugh H. DuBose Jr.  1974
Benjamin C. Adams Jr.  1978
David G. Townsend  1979
Charles S. Anderson  1997
 
132 Columbia Street Club 
($132)
Harry Bates  1948
L. Patrick McCurnin Jr.  1949
Stanley D. Leggett  1958
David T. Watson MD  1958
Frederick P. Wood Jr.  1961
Shade Murray Jr.  1963
Edward B Dudley  1968
William W. Espy  1969
Craig C. Perry  1971
Randy Gray  1973 
A. C. George  1978
Moyer G. Smith Jr.  1985

Frederick E. Hopkins III  1991
Christopher M. Harris  1995
Joshua W. Davis  1999

Rampant Lion Club 
($100-$131.99)
Sion A. Boney  1944
Warren C. Rendall  1947
William Jabine II  1948
W. Lee Wiley  1949
Paul W. Mengel  1950
Clement G. Wright  1952
James G. Lindley  1953
Bailey Patrick Jr.  1957
Robert D. Gray  1964
Cameron M. Harris  1966
F. Borden Hanes Jr.  1967
W. Winburne King III  1968
Benjamin J. Sullivan Jr.  1975
N. Pharr Smith  1977
Ward E. Williams III  1981
Christopher C. Whitson  1983
Alfred M. Randolph Jr.  1984
Stephen C. Mitchell  1987
J. Eric Targgart Sr.  1987
Alexander K. Turner  1989

Beta of DKE Supporter 
($50-$99.99)
Thomas G. Dill Sr.  1943
Maclin P. Davis Jr.  1946
George C. Whitner  1947
Frank Camp Williams Jr.  1947
S. Tinsley Campbell  1949

Allison Davant Jr.  1950
Charles B. Davenport  1950
William H. Luesing Jr.  1959
Yates S. Palmer Jr.  1960
Ben A. Brinson  1962
Donnell B. Cobb Jr.  1964
Young M. Smith Jr.  1966
G. Dickson Gribble Jr.  1968
Stephen W. Fuller  1970
O. Beech Watson III  1971
Richard M. Kennedy III  1973
Ernest R.J. Zellweger Jr.  1974
W. Lee Carter III  1975
Thomas M. Benjamin  1983
Stephen A. Maynard  1992
Cannon S. Cory  1993
John F.S. Gunn  2000
Erik B. Johnson  2002
J. Conrad Graham Jr.  2003
Robert D. McCall  2003
Robert H. Davenport III  2004
Alston Hill Mann  2005

Other (Up to $49.99)
Oscar Al Shortt Jr.  1955
Timothy C. McCoy  1962
James T. McGregor Jr.  1962
Richard A Hutchinson Sr.  1963
F. Raine Remsburg  1963
Thomas S. White  1967
Rudson Wooten Lamm  1970

2008-09 ANNUAL FUND HONOR ROLL
Thank you to the following alumni who have contributed a 
total of $14,392 to the 2008-09 annual fund, as of March 18. 
Thanks to this support, we are on track to exceed last year’s 
total giving of over $20,400. Add your name to the list by 
making a donation at www.dkeunc.com before the giving 
year ends August 31.

According to our records, we are 
missing email addresses for more 
than half of our active alumni base, 
52%! If you haven’t been receiving 
our monthly e-Letter and other 
electronic communications, please 
go to www.dkeunc.com to update 
your email address (or you can send 
it to our alumni relations office at 
feedback@affinityconnection.com). 
By updating your address, you can 
stay informed of the latest Beta 
Chapter news, event details, and 

much more; and you can help Beta 
of DKE, Inc. increase our electronic 
communications and save money 
on paper, printer and postage.
 On our web site, you’ll find a full 
listing of brothers for who we’re 
missing email addresses for. If you 
find your name on the list – or 
those names of any DKEs you’re in 
touch with electronically – please 
follow the online instructions to 
update our database.

ON THE WEB

Are We Missing Your Email Address?
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DKE Receives Excellent Report from UNC Office of 
Fraternity & Sorority Life…Details Inside!

BETA OF DKE, INC.
UNIVERSITY OF NORTH CAROLINA
Alumni Relations Processing Center
P.O. Box 7007
Albert Lea, MN 56007-8007

Address Service Requested

770-105 SN MH

We want to feature more of your best pictures on our web site, e-Letters 
and print publications. If you have great photos from your DKE days or 
of a more recent reunion, please send them to our editors at content@a
ffinityconnection.com (mention DKE at UNC) or mail hard copies to the 
address on this newsletter.
 In this photo: Cast and Blast 2003. Front row (L to R): Bill Baynard 
’83, Bolton Boney ’83 and Ron Davis (friend); back row (L to R): Hadley 
Callaway ’84, Wood Britton ’84, Ran Randolph ’84, Clint Field ’84 
and Bo Mason ’83.

Share Your Best DKE Photos in our Publications!

770-105 SN MH

Are you receiving our monthly e-Letter? 

Five hundred and sixty-five of you aren’t! 

See page 3 for how to update your email 

address and stay connected with DKE 

through more than just The Lion’s Roar.

 

Tim McCoy ’62 
(211 Gun Club Road, Richmond, VA 23221; 
dabneymccoy@verizon.net) Carl Ragsdale ’62 and I 
enjoyed celebrating my 70th birthday in January on 
a cruise with our wives in the British Virgin Islands. 
No adult beverages were consumed!

’70s
A. C. George ’78
(1815 Thornton Ridge Rd., Towson, MD 
21204-1841; acgeorge1815@gmail.com) My 
memories and recollections of my time at Delta 
Kappa Epsilon on the great corner at 132 South 
Columbia Street are some of my fondest in my first 
52 years. Best were the people. Hello to all. Call me 
when in Baltimore.

’00s
Parker Douglas O’Daniel ’04
(3106 Country Club Road, New Bern, NC 28562; 
parker.odaniel@gmail.com) I will be moving to New 
Bern, NC to work for McGladrey & Pullen, LLP in 
May of this year.
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